Addressing the Challenges of Unemployment in Low-Income Communities By Carolina Reid





Introduction

oeing plans to lay off 10,000 workers; Yahoo announces 1,500 job cuts. Home Depot, Sprint Nextel, and Caterpillar all announce large reductions in their workforces.¹ Nothing evokes the effects of the current recession more than the daily reports of additional layoffs across a broad range of industries. Since the downturn began in December 2007, the U.S. economy has lost approximately 4.4 million jobs, pushing the unemployment rate up to 8.1 percent in February, the highest in a guarter century (see Figure 1.1). More than 12.4 million people are currently looking for work. Not captured in these statistics are people who are underemployed-forced to work part-time or in a job for which they are overgualified—or those who have dropped out of the labor market entirely, so the toll of the recession is likely to be much higher than the 8.1 percent figure suggests. And most economists predict that this rate will continue to increase in the near future, though much hinges on federal efforts to stimulate economic recovery.

Within the Federal Reserve's 12th District, the impacts of the downturn in the housing market and economy have been especially severe, and the unemployment rate has grown faster and more sharply than for the United States as a whole. Several states have been particularly hard hit: the unemployment rates in California, Nevada and Oregon all topped 10 percent in February (see Figure 1.2). In fact, all of the states in the 12th District except Alaska have seen considerable drops in their nonfarm payroll employment, with jobs in the construction, manufacturing, tourism, and professional business sectors showing the greatest declines (see Figure 1.3). Yet unemployment rates vary significantly across the district, with some communities harder hit than others. As Figure 1.4 shows, the highest rates of unemployment are clustered in California's Central Valley and Inland Empire, as well as in Oregon's and Alaska's rural areas.

Yet, even this dismal macro-economic picture likely understates the impact that the rising unemployment rate is having on low- and moderate-income families and communities. Certainly there is evidence that the depth and duration of this recession is having broad repercussions for a large number of people, but even so, when unemployment rises, lower-skilled workers and those who earn less are particularly hard hit. Figure 1.5 shows the unemployment rate among different socioeconomic and demographic groups. For workers without a high school degree, the unemployment rate now stands at 12.6 percent; for African Americans, the rate is 13.4 percent.

The consequences of unemployment for low-income communities may also be higher; lower-income households experience greater income losses (as a percentage of income) during recessions, and it takes them longer than higher-income households to get back on their feet.² Unemployment can have particularly devastating effects on single-parent households, as well as on households that have come to depend on two full incomes to make ends meet. And consider this: for years, we've been driving home the fact that more than one in five households in the US are "asset poor," meaning that they have insufficient savings to subsist at the federal poverty level for three months in



Figure 1.1

Figure 1.2 Unemployment Rates in the 12th District February 2009



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics, Seasonally adjusted

the absence of income. Today, the average unemployment spell lasts five months, meaning that many families will be unable to meet even their basic needs if they lose their job.³

Clearly, generating job growth and providing a stronger safety net for unemployed households are top priorities for the federal government, and these goals are embedded in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act signed into law by President Obama in February of 2009. The Act expands unemployment benefits and other social welfare provisions and increases domestic spending in education, health care, and infrastructure. While analysts disagree about the likely impact of the stimulus package, the Congressional Budget Office estimates that the Act could increase employment by 0.8 million to 2.3 million by the end of 2009 and by 1.2 million to 3.6 million by the end of 2010.⁴ The U.S. Department of Treasury and the Federal Reserve System have also been taking unprecedented actions to stabilize the nation's financial system and unfreeze the credit markets, both seen as important preconditions for longterm economic recovery.

But the current crisis also puts into stark relief the need to invest more broadly in workforce development in low- and moderate-income communities, and to help lower-skilled workers access stable and living wage jobs.⁵ In low-income communities, the problems of unemployment are much more longstanding, and are not limited to recessionary times. In the recently released report, *The Enduring Challenge of Concentrated Poverty in America: Case Studies from Communities across the U.S.*, unemployment rates in all of the 16 high-poverty case study communities far exceeded the unemployment rates in their surrounding regions and for the nation as a whole. In West Fresno, California, for example, the unemployment rate in 2000 was a staggering 22.7 percent, at a time when the national unemployment rate hovered closer to 4 percent.

In low-income communities, then, it will take more than a stimulus package to better link working age adults with stable and well-paying jobs. Harry Holzer, an economist who has long studied workforce issues, points out that one of the great ironies of domestic policy has been that federal investments in workforce training have dramatically declined over the past few decades, despite the fact that today's labor market places an ever-higher premium on skills and training.⁶ Indeed, federal investments in comprehensive employment and training policies peaked in 1979: today, the United States spends only 0.1 percent of its annual GDP on workforce training, far lower than almost any other industrialized nation.⁷

And while it may be hard to justify more government spending at a time when the budget deficit is projected to top a trillion dollars, Holzer also argues that the lack of investment in workforce development entails direct costs to the economy, including lost productivity and direct federal expenditures for Medicaid and other means-tested programs, as well as indirect costs resulting from unemployment and its relationship to crime, incarceration, and family breakup.8 In Washington State, which has implemented a rigorous system for evaluating the costs and benefits of its workforce development programs, researchers found that the return on investment averaged between \$4 and \$127 per dollar spent; for participants in the primary workforce program (WIA), lifetime returns on investment were measured at about \$7-8 for every \$1 in public funds invested in 2006.9 These benefits accrued in the form of increased lifetime earnings, increased taxes paid, and significant decreases in public assistance outlays (specifically, welfare payments, food stamps, and medical benefits). All of this suggests that investments in workforce development—particularly among lower-skilled adults—are likely to have significant payoffs down the road.

Labor Market Issues Facing Low-Income Communities

Getting to the root causes of the labor market issues facing low-income communities is far from easy, however, and even the best intentioned policies have faced difficulties in tackling the complicated and interwoven barriers that keep lower-skilled adults from accessing living wage jobs.

In the 1990s, federal policy towards lower-skilled, unemployed adults was focused primarily on reforming the welfare system, and ending a perceived cycle of "welfare dependency" in poor communities. The passage of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA) in 1996 signaled a major shift in welfare policy, shifting from a system that guaranteed cash assistance to one that emphasized "work first." The new Temporary Aid to Needy Families (TANF) program put time limits on welfare benefit receipts and required recipients to work or participate in work activities in order to receive cash assistance. Importantly, TANF was also supplemented by policies to "incentivize" work and help make work pay. The expansion of the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and Medicaid, and the introduction of the State Children's Health Insurance (SCHIP) program, all greatly increased the relative returns to work over welfare for poor women with children. As a result of these policy changes-initiated during a period of relatively low unemploymentthe welfare rolls dropped dramatically, and many have since heralded welfare reform as a success.

Yet the success of helping lower-skilled workers achieve financial self-sufficiency has been much more



Figure 1.5

limited. In a review of studies of those who left welfare, Gregory Acs and Pamela Loprest found that among those leaving welfare, average earnings remained well below the poverty line, and fewer than half had jobs that provided health insurance coverage.¹⁰ Indeed, most of the research confirms that many former TANF recipients have become the working poor, many of them without medical benefits and/or sick and family leave. Katherine Newman, a sociologist at Princeton University, sees this as a fundamental failure of our federal policies toward the unemployed. "[W]e seem to feel that as long as we've taken people off public assistance, our job is done," she has written. "But it isn't done—it isn't good enough in a country as wealthy as this to replace welfare-dependent poverty with working poverty."¹¹

Tackling working poverty is likely to be much harder, however. Even before the current recession hit, the difficulties facing low-skilled workers in obtaining a living wage have grown, as changes in the US economy have increasingly placed more value on those with higher

Figure 1.3	12 month change in employment, February 2009
------------	--

	Total	Natural Resources & Mining	Construction	Manufacturing	Professional & Business Services	Leisure & Hospitality
Alaska	0.9	6.8	-0.6	0	-0.4	-1.6
Arizona	-6.7	-4.7	-26.8	-6.4	-10.9	-6.1
California	-4	0.4	-18.5	-6.2	-4.5	-2.8
Hawaii	-3.1	-9.9	NA	-4.6	-2.5	-6
Idaho	-4.5	-15.9	-14	-8.8	-8.9	-5.8
Nevada	-5.2	1.6	-17.9	-7.3	-6.9	-6.2
Oregon	-4.7	-8	-17.3	-12.4	-6.6	-3.6
Utah	-2.1	16.2	-16.2	-7.5	-1.5	-3.6
Washington	-2.8	-10.4	-10.6	-6.2	-5.5	-0.4

Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics



education. Earnings for workers without a high school diploma fell throughout much of the 1980s and 1990s, widening the gap between wages paid at the low versus high end of the spectrum. In 2003, nearly 25 percent of all low-skilled workers earned less than \$7.73 an hour; at this wage, a family of four would still be living below the official U.S. poverty line, despite full-time, yearround work (defined as 2,000 or more hours a year).¹²

Second, low-skilled workers often face other significant barriers to obtaining and retaining a job. Many lack "soft" job skills, which include problem-solving and communication skills, professionalism and work ethic, and interpersonal and teamwork skills. Others often have limited English proficiency and/or are the primary caregivers for their children, siblings, or parents, or have health problems to contend with. Still others struggle with substance abuse, are victims of domestic violence, or face discrimination in the hiring process because of a prison record. All of these factors can influence someone's ability to find and keep a job, and make it especially difficult to move up in the labor market.

While limited education and work experience coupled with other personal barriers to work—are likely to be the biggest drivers of unemployment in low-income communities, other researchers have pointed to structural changes in the geographic location of jobs as yet another factor that can keep lower-skilled workers from accessing employment. Known as the "spatial mismatch" hypothesis, this theory argues that residential segregation combined with the suburbanization of jobs has prevented inner-city workers from accessing jobs and opportunities in other parts of the region.¹³ Public transit systems, in particular, often don't support 'reverse commutes' to these jobs, making it difficult for those without cars to get to work. Other research suggests that social distance-limited social networks and knowledge about those jobs—is more important than actual physical proximity. For many, access to jobs is not just about overcoming physical barriers and matching personal skills to employer needs, but requires strengthening the social institutions that manage connections between employers and jobseekers. Seminal work by Mark Granovetter found that "weak ties"e.g., casual acquaintances-are more important in job searchers than "strong ties"-close friends and family.14 In low-income communities, these "weak ties" are often missing or more narrowly constructed than in higher income communities, limiting access to employment.

Linking Workers to Living Wage Jobs

So how can we best tackle these challenges? Increasingly, researchers and policy-makers are recognizing the need for a multi-pronged strategy that can both train lower-skilled workers and connect them to employment opportunities. Efforts that have focused on merely one or the other have been less successful. For example, efforts to relocate public housing residents to higher-income neighborhoods—through Section 8 vouchers or demonstration projects like Moving to Opportunity—have had rather disappointing outcomes on the employment of these adults. Researchers suspect that this is due to the fact that while the move may have brought them physically closer to places of employment, it did not address skill gaps or the need for workforce intermediaries and social networks in the job search process.¹⁵

In contrast, programs that combine training, job search and placement assistance, and financial and social service supports have shown impressive results. For example, training programs that involve private-sector employers and that prepare workers for specific jobs in those sectors improve both employment outcomes and earnings, particularly for low-income and at-risk individuals. Working with employers ensures that skills gains are directly applicable to available jobs, and provides a better "match" between employers/jobs and job seekers than might otherwise be obtained through basic education.¹⁶ Combining job training with other financial supports and services-such as access to child care or health services, for example-has also been proven effective for low-income populations. And the evidence suggests that more intensive case management-as opposed to only providing limited employment services and/or relying on case workers with very large caseloads-is important in achieving long-term results, including opportunities for career advancement and wage progression.

Providing financial incentives that improve the returns to work can also improve employment outcomes for low-income workers. In many cases, going to work and "earning more" can actually have a negative impact on a household's overall income: as wages go up, social benefits such as housing and childcare subsidies go down. At the poverty line, these benefits are a critical part of a household's balance sheet. The EITC addresses this gap at the federal level by increasing the financial returns to work for lower-earning workers, but many states and municipalities have also developed financial incentives to encourage and sustain employment. When financial incentives are combined with other employment services, the effects on employment outcomes can be significant. Jobs-Plus, a demonstration project in six cities, implemented a unique strategy that provided employment and training services, financial incentives, and community support networks to residents of public housing developments. The research found positive impacts on earnings across racial/ethnic subgroups, despite the fact that many residents had significant barriers to work.¹⁷

Because such a wide range of interventions are needed, the most promising models of workforce development today involve partnerships among industry and employer groups, community colleges, state and local agencies (including workforce boards), community groups, and intermediary organizations, such as community development corporations (CDCs). (See the articles "Back to School and Back to Work" and "Back to Our Roots" for further discussion on workforce development partnerships with community colleges and CDCs.) These partnerships are also critical to breaking down traditional workforce silos. The Annie E. Casey Foundation's Job Initiative, an eight-year effort in Denver, Milwaukee, New Orleans, Philadelphia, St. Louis and Seattle to improve the way urban labor market systems work for low-income, low-skilled workers, concluded that an effective workforce development policy reguires systems change. Too often, policies at the federal level conflict with state level policies and local goals, and the lack of communication across sectors (public and private) can thwart economic and workforce development goals. Applying the lessons learned from previous workforce development efforts, such as the need for building a more integrated workforce development system, will better support low-wage workers over the long-term. (For more on lessons learned, see the article "Lessons for a New Context.") In addition, improved workforce development systems must also address the ever-changing dynamics of the labor force, which include demographic shifts such as waves of retiring Baby Boomers and the rapid growth of immigrant labor. (For more on the impact of unemployment on immigrant communities, see "Workforce Development Needs for Immigrant Job-seekers.")

Conclusion

While workforce development has traditionally existed outside of the nuts and bolts of neighborhood revitalization and community development efforts, tackling unemployment is a critical component of addressing chronic poverty in our nation's communities. Doing so will require a coordinated effort by all levels of government, and a greater commitment to investment in workforce training systems. While job placement and the restoration of family income are immediate goals in this period of high unemployment, the community development field should identify ways that it can support workforce development efforts that lead to sustained wage progression and economic self sufficiency.

Endnotes

Addressing the Challenges of Unemployment in Low-Income Communities

- 1 Pae, Peter (2009). "Boeing to cut about 10,000 jobs," *Los Angeles Times*, January 29, 2009. Swartz, Jon (2008). "Yahoo begins telling workers who's being laid off," *USA Today*, December 11, 2008. Rampell, Catherine (2009). "Layoffs Spread to More Sectors of the Economy," *New York Times*, January 27, 2009.
- 2 Acs, Gregory (2009). "Unemployment and Income in a Recession," The Urban Institute, *Recession and Recovery Policy Brief*, No. 1, December 2008.
- 3 Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "The Employment Situation." Press Release Table A-9, seasonally adjusted data for February 2009.
- 4 Elmendorf, Douglas. Congressional Budget Office (CBO) has prepared a yearby-year analysis of the economic effects of pending stimulus legislation http:// www.cbo.gov/ttpdocs/99xx/doc9987/Gregg_Year-by-Year_Stimulus.pdf
- 5 Banks can receive CRA credit for participation in workforce development activities in low- and moderate-income communities.
- 6 Testimony of Harry J. Holzer. "Economic Costs of Inadequate Investments in Workforce Development," Submitted to the Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, Education and Related Agencies Committee on Appropriations, U.S. House of Representatives, February 26, 2008.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Young men with low earnings and employment rates are much more likely than others to engage in crime, less likely to marry, and more likely to father children outside of marriage: the savings that can be realized by preventing crime and delinquency among youth are extremely high (Cohen and Piquero 2007).
- 9 Washington State Workforce Training and Education Coordinating Board, 2006 Workforce Training Results (Olympia, 2006), p. x
- 10 Acs, Gregory and Pamela Loprest (2004). "Leaving Welfare: Challenges in a New Economy." *Employment Research*, Vol. 11, no. 4 W.E. Upjohn Institute
- 11 Press, Eyal (2007). "The Missing Class." The Nation, July 26, 2007.
- 12 Acs, Gregory and Austin Nichols (2007). Low-Income Workers and Their Employers: Characteristics and Challenges. The Urban Institute.
- 13 Kain, John F. 1992. The Spatial Mismatch Hypothesis: Three Decades Later. Housing Policy Debate 3(2):371–460.
- 14 Granovetter, Mark (1995). Getting a Job: A Study of Contacts and Careers. University of Chicago Press.
- 15 Elliott, Mark, Beth Palubinsky and Joseph Tierney (1999). "Overcoming Roadblocks on the Way to Work." Bridges to Work Field Report.
- 16 Holzer, Harry and Karin Martinson (2005). "Can We Improve Job Retention and Advancement among Low-Income Working Parents?," Institute for Research on Poverty, Discussion Paper no. 1307-05, September 2005.
- 17 Liebow, Edward, Carolina Katz Reid, Gabrielle E. O'Malley and Scott Marsh (2004). Resident Participation in Seattle's Jobs-Plus Program. Environmental Health and Social Policy Center and MDRC. Available at www.mdrc.org

Lessons for a New Context

- 1 Center for Law and Social Policy (2009). Preliminary Summary of Key Provisions of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act Aimed at Improving the Lives of Low Income Americans.
- 2 Fox, R., J. Walsh and S. Fremstad (2009). Bringing Home the Green Recovery: A User's guide to the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act. PolicyLink and Green For All.
- 3 Clark, P. & A. Kays (1997). Labor market profiling. Aspen Institute.
- 4 Hershey, A. M., and L.A. Pavetti (1997). Turning job finders into job keepers. Future of Children, 7, 74-85; National Association of Manufacturers (1998). The skills gap.

- 5 Giloth, R. & S. Gewirtz (1999). Retaining low-income residents in the work-force: Lessons from the Annie E. Casey Foundation's Jobs Initiative. Annie E. Casey Foundation; Jobs Policy Network (1999). Job retention for low-income and TANF individuals: A survey of the literature; Strawn, J. & K. Martinson (2000). Steady work and better jobs: How to help low income parents sustain employment and advance in the workforce. Manpower Development Research Corporation; Tennenbaum, J., Walker, K., & Bosser, D. (1999). Retention in Minneapolis; Turnover among low-income, entry level workers. JOB LINK.
- 6 Proscio, T., & M. Elliot (1999). Getting in, staying on, moving up: A practitioner's approach to employment retention. Public/Private Ventures.
- 7 Stillman, J. (1999). Working to learn: Skills development under work first. Public/Private Ventures.
- 8 Fitzgerald, J. (1998). Principles and practices for creating systems reform in urban workforce development. University of Illinois, Great Cities Institute.
- 9 See www.baltimorealliance.org
- 10 Davies, P. (1999). "PhAME works for jobs." Philadelphia Daily News; Lautsch, B. & P. Osterman (1998). "Changing the constraints: A successful employment and training strategy." In R. Giloth (Ed), Jobs and economic development: Strategies and practices (pp. 214-233). Sage.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Hughes, M. A. (1996). The administrative geography of devolving social welfare programs. The Brookings Institution, Center on Urban and Metropolitan Policy.
- 13 Lemann, N. (1994). "The myth of community development." *New York Times Magazine*, pp. 27-31,50, 54, 60.; Porter, M. E. (1998). The competitive advantage of the inner city. In M. E. Porter (Ed), *On competition* (pp. 377-408). Harvard Business Review Book.
- 14 Pugh, M. (1998). Barriers to work: The spatial divide between jobs and welfare recipients in metropolitan areas. The Brookings Institution, Center on Urban and Metropolitan Policy.
- 15 Ross, M., S. Sattelmeyer, and M. Waller (2008). Employment and Housing Mobility: Promising Practices for the 21st Century. The Mobility Agenda.
- 16 Holzer, H. (1996). What employers want: Job prospects for less-educated workers. Russell Sage; Moss, P. & C. Tilly (1996). "Soft" skills and race: An investigation of Black men's employment problems. Work and Occupations, 21, 252-276; Turner Meiklejohn, S. (1999). Has discrimination disappeared? A response to William Julius Wilson. Economic Development Quarterly, 13, 321-338; Wilson, W. J. (1998). When work disappears. New York: Basic Books.
- 17 Conrad, C. (1999). Soft skills and the minority workforce. Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies; Moss & Tilly (1996). Turner Meiklejohn, S. (1999); Wilson, W. J. (1998).
- 18 Wilson, W. J. (1987). The truly disadvantaged. University of Chicago Press. Wilson, W. J. (1998).
- 19 Anderson, E. (1999). Code of the street: Decency, violence, and the moral life of the inner city. New York: Norton.
- 20 Miller, S. R. & J.E. Rosenbaum (1996). The missing link: Social infrastructure and the employer's use of information. Evanston, IL: Northwestern University Policy Research.
- 21 Granovetter, M. (1995). Getting a good job (2nd ed.). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- 22 Conrad, C. (1999); Jobs for the Future & Burness Communications. (1999). Innovations and products: The Annie E. Casey Foundation's Jobs Initiative. Annie E. Casey Foundation; Leigh, W., D.H. Lee & M.A. Lindquist (1999). Soft skills training: An annotated guide to selected programs. Joint Center for Political & Economic Studies.; Parese, S. &Woodard, J. (1999). A report to the Joyce-Irvine Employment Training and Placement Learning Group. SBP Consulting.
- 23 Annie E. Casey Foundation (2008). The National Fund for Workforce Solutions: A History of Collaboration; Roder, A. with C. Clymer and L. Wycoff (2008). Targeting Industries, Training Workers and Improving Opportunities. Public/ Private Ventures.
- 24 Padilla, John (2008). Connecting People to Jobs, Annie E. Casey Foundation.

- 25 See www.aecf.org/MajorInitiatives/FamilyEconomicSuccess/CentersforWorkingFamilies.aspx
- 26 Mulligan-Hansel, K. (2008). Making Development Work for Local Residents: Local Hire Programs and Implementation Strategies that Serve Low-Income Communities. The Partnership for Working Families.
- 27 See www.ppv.org
- 28 See www.skills2compete.org and www.workingpoorfamilies.org

Back to School and Back to Work

- 1 Goodman, Peter & Jack Healy (2007). "Job Losses Hint at Vast Remaking of Economy." *New York Times*, March 6, 2009.
- 2 Holzer, Harry (2007). "Better Workers for Better Jobs: Improving Worker Advancement in the Low-Wage Labor Market." The Hamilton Project Discussion Paper, 2007-15.
- 3 American Association of Community Colleges (2009). "Fast Facts" http://www. aacc.nche.edu/AboutCC/Documents/fastfacts2009.pdf
- 4 Holzer, Harry & Robert Lerman (2007). America's Forgotten Middle-Skill Jobs. Skills 2 Compete.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Government Accountability Office (2007). "Workforce Investment Act: Employers Found One-Stop Centers Useful in Hiring Low-Skilled Workers; Performance Information Could Help Gauge Employer Involvement." http:// www.gao.gov/new.items/d07167.pdf
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 The Aspen Institute (2007). "Sector Initiatives and Community Colleges: Working Together to Provide Education for Low-Wage Working Adults." Workforce Strategies Initiative Update, Issue 4.
- 10 Dave, Dhaval M., Nancy E. Reichman and Hope Corman. (2008). "Effects of Welfare Reform on Educational Acquisition of Young Adult Women." National Bureau of Economic Research. Working Paper No. 14466.
- 11 Nelson, Laura and Rogéair Purnell (2003). "Supporting CalWORKs Students at California Community Colleges: An Exploratory Focus Group Study." Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation
- 12 CalWORKS. (2008). "Program Fact Sheet." www.cccco.edu/Portals/4/SS/ SS_08-09/2008_calworks_fact_sheet.doc
- 13 Government Accountability Office (2008). "Workforce Development: Community Colleges and One-Stop Centers Collaborate to Meet 21st Century Workforce Needs." http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d08547.pdf
- 14 Liebowitz, Marty & Judith Combes Taylor (2004). "Breaking Through: Helping Low-Skilled Adults Enter and Succeed in College Careers." Jobs for the Future and National Council for Workforce Education.
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Grubb, W. N., N. Badway, & D. Bell (2003). "Community colleges and the equity agenda: The potential of noncredit education." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 586(1), 218-240.
- 17 Van Noy, Michelle, J. Jacobs, S. Korey, T. Bailey, & K. Hughes (2008). "The Landscape of Noncredit Workforce Education: State Policies and Community College Practices." Community College Research Center.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Grubb, W. N., N. Badway, & D. Bell (2003). "Community colleges and the equity agenda: The potential of noncredit education." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 586(1), 218-240.
- 20 Van Noy, Michelle (2008). "The Role of State Policies and Community College Noncredit Workforce Education in Student Access." Council for the Study of Community Colleges Conference, Community College Research Center.

- 21 Van Noy, Michelle, J. Jacobs, S. Korey, T. Bailey, & K. Hughes (2008). "The Landscape of Noncredit Workforce Education: State Policies and Community College Practices." Community College Research Center.
- 22 American Association of Community Colleges (2009). "AACC Analysis of Conference Agreement on American Recovery and Reinvestment Act." http:// www.aacc.nche.edu.

Workforce Development Needs for Immigrant Job-Seekers

- 1 "Foreign-born workers: Labor force characteristics in 2008." Bureau of Labor Statistics, March 26, 2009.
- 2 Rakesh Kochar. "1995 2005: Foreign-Born Latinos Make Progress on Wages." Pew Hispanic Center, August 21, 2007.
- 3 "Foreign-born workers: Labor force characteristics in 2008." Bureau of Labor Statistics, March 26, 2009.
- 4 Rakesh Kochar. "1995 2005: Foreign-Born Latinos Make Progress on Wages." Pew Hispanic Center, August 21, 2007.
- 5 "Bridging the Language Gap: An Overview of Workforce Development Issues Facing Limited English Proficiency Workers and Strategies to Advocate for More Effective Training Programs." Center for Asian American Advocacy, National Immigration Law Center, 2005.
- 6 "Foreign-born workers: Labor force characteristics in 2008." Bureau of Labor Statistics, March 26, 2009
- 7 Heide Spruck Wrigley, Elise Richer, Karin Martinson, Hitomi Kubo, and Julie Strawn. "The Language of Opportunity: Expanding Employment Prospects for Adults with Limited English Skills." Center for Law and Social Policy, August 2003.
- 8 Data from Census 2000 and American Communities Survey 2007.
- 9 For more information on community development efforts in immigrant communities, please see the October 2006 issue of *Community Investments*.

Back to Our Roots, Just Greener This Time

- 1 National Center for Economic and Security Alternatives. "Models and Innovations: Community Development Corporations." www.ncesa.org/html/comdevco.html
- 2 Walker, Christopher (2002). Community Development Corporations and their Changing Support Systems. The Urban Institute.
- 3 Interview with Belvie Rooks, Board Chairperson of the Ella Baker Center for Human Rights, Oakland, CA.
- 4 National Network of Sector Partners. Overview of Regional Workforce Funding Collaboratives. www.insightCCED.org

Foreclosure Update

1 Charles Laven, "Pricing and Valuation of Vacant Properties: Developing a Neighborhood Stabilization Approach," presented at Confronting the Neighborhood Impacts of Foreclosure Conference, Federal Reserve Board, Washington, D.C., Oct. 20, 2008. Available online at http://www.stlouisfed.org/rrrseries/ event_5.html.

Beyond Lump Sum

1 This article is adapted from "Periodic Payment of the Earned Income Tax Credit," by Steve Holt (2008). The Brookings Institution. www.brookings.edu/ papers/2008/0505_metroraise_supplement_holt.aspx

- 2 This reflects the total of the EITC and refundable CTC divided by earnings net of the employee's share of Social Security and Medicare taxes.
- 3 See, e.g., Barr, Michael and Jane Dokko (2006). "Tax Filing Experiences and Withholding Preferences of Low- and Moderate-Income Households." The IRS Research Bulletin: Recent Research on Tax Administration and Compliance, Publication 1500, Internal Revenue Service; Goodman-Bacon, Andrew and Leslie McGranahan (2008). "How do EITC recipients spend their refunds?" Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago Economic Perspectives 2Q: 17–32
- 4 Berube, Alan and others (2002). "The Price of Paying Taxes: How Tax Preparation and Refund Loan Fees Erode the Benefits of the EITC." Brookings Institution.
- 5 Center for Responsible Lending. "Refund Anticipation Loans Overview" http:// www.responsiblelending.org/issues/refund/
- 6 Dorn, Stan (2008). "Health Coverage Tax Credits: A Small Program Offering Large Policy Lessons." Urban Institute.
- 7 Batchelder, Lily L., Fred T. Goldberg, Jr., and Peter R. Orszag (2006). "Efficiency and Tax Incentives: The Case for Refundable Tax Credits." *Stanford Law Review* 59 No. 23.
- 8 Greenstein, Robert (2003). "What is the Magnitude of EITC Overpayments?" Center on Budget and Policy Priorities.
- 9 Author's calculations from IRS Statistics of Income data. In constant (1990) dollars, total return-reported advance payments declined from \$76.5 million in tax year 1996 to \$43.2 million in tax year 2004.
- 10 Other possible factors include employer unwillingness to participate and employee fears of stigmatization or wage depression if an employer is aware of EITC eligibility. Smeeding, Timothy M., Katherin Ross Phillips, and Michael A. O'Connor (2001). "The Earned Income Tax Credit: Expectation, Knowledge, Use, and Economic and Social Mobility." In Bruce Meyer and Douglas Holtz-Eakin, eds., Making Work Pay: The Earned Income Credit and Its Impact on America's Families. Russell Sage Foundation.
- 11 Internal Revenue Service, "Advance Earned Income Tax Credit."
- 12 Arthur-Damon Jones (2007). "Information, Preferences and Social Benefit Participation: Experimental Evidence from the Advance Earned Income Tax Credit." Working paper.
- 13 Author's calculations from the IRS Stakeholder Partnerships, Education and Communication Return Information Database (SPEC Database).
- 14 Barr, M. and J. Dokko (2006). "Tax Filing Experiences and Withholding Preferences of Low- and Moderate-Income Households." IRS Research Conference Proceedings.
- 15 Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (2003). "Taxpayers Were Assessed Additional Tax for Advance Earned Income Credit Payments Not Received"; GAO (2007). "Advance Earned Income Tax Credit: Low Use and Small Dollars Paid Impede IRS's Efforts to Reduce High Noncompliance."
- 16 This could be changed via new data exchanges that do not appear practicable in the foreseeable future. For example, Holt considers the potential with a monthly electronic wage reporting system. Holt, Stephen D. (1992). "Improvement of the Advance Payment Option of the Earned Income Credit." Tax Notes 60: 1583.
- 17 The United Kingdom formerly paid the Working Tax Credit through employers, but this ended in favor of direct payments to household bank accounts in April 2006.

- 18 At community tax sites participating in the National Tax Assistance for Working Families Campaign in 2007, 53 percent of survey respondents indicated that they had not received Food Stamps, Medicaid, SCHIP, TANF, subsidized child care, or subsidized housing during the tax year. Author's calculations for The Annie E. Casey Foundation.
- 19 Holt, Stephen D. (2007). "Keeping It In Context: Earned Income Tax Credit Compliance and Treatment of the Working Poor." *Connecticut Public Interest Law Journal* 6: 183–203.
- 20 Internal Revenue Service, Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) Program Effectiveness and Program Management FY 2002-FY 2003.
- 21 Horowitz, John B. (2002). "Income Mobility and the Earned Income Tax Credit." Economic Inquiry 40: 334–347; Dowd, Timothy (2005). "Distinguishing Between Short-Term and Long-Term Recipients of the Earned Income Tax Credit." *National Tax Journal* 58: 807–828.
- 22 Sole proprietors, persons working as independent contractors, retirees, and others not subject to income and payroll tax withholding must make quarterly estimated tax payments on January 15, April 15, June 15, and September 15 of each year.
- 23 See Barr, Michael S. (2004). "Banking the Poor." Yale Journal on Regulation 21: 121–237.
- 24 Koide, Melissa (2007). "The Assets and Transaction Account: A Proposal for a Low Cost, High Value Transaction and Savings Account." New America Foundation.
- 25 Goodman-Bacon, A. and L. McGranahan (2008). "How do EITC recipients spend their refunds?" *Economic Perspectives*, Vol. 32, No. 2

San Francisco Works to Support Working Families

- For more information, see "Policy Basics: the Earned Income Tax Credit," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, www.cbpp.org/pubs/eitc.htm
- 2 According to the Brookings Institution, EITC participation rates are very difficult to estimate. Cited estimate from Burman, Leonard and Deborah Kobes (2002). "Analysis of GAO Study of EITC Eligibility and Participation." Tax Policy Center; U.S. General Accounting Office (2002) "Earned Income Tax Credit Eligibility and Participation."
- 3 City and County of San Francisco Office of the Mayor (2005). Press Release "Mayor Newsom Launches Major New Tax Credit to Benefit Working Families." January 13, 2005.
- 4 For more information on the EITC and the WFC, see "From Refunds to Assets: Leveraging the Benefits of the Earned Income Tax Credit." *Community Investments*, Vol. 17, No.2, 2005.
- 5 See "From Mattress Money to Bank Accounts: A Profile of Bank on San Francisco." *Community Investments*, Vol. 21, No. 1, 2008.
- 6 California Reinvestment Coalition website. http://www.calreinvest.org/ predatory-lending/refund-anticipation-loans